BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held on 23rd March 2023
69/23
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Neil Bullock, Angela Drakakis-Smith, Graham Ecclestone, Dave Hales, Dave Karling, Gareth Owen, Frank Speed and Chris Watkin.  

70/23
IN ATTENDANCE:


Borough Cllrs Gary & Simon White 

PCSO Damian Wright

Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

71/23 
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Daly (unwell) and Head (unwell).


RESOLVED that the reasons for absence be accepted as valid under Section 85 of the Local Government Act 1972.
72/23
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  Cllr Karling declared a personal interest in planning application 23/00135/FUL as a personal acquaintance of the property owner. The Chairman asked whether Cllr Drakakis-Smith wished to declare an interest in the grant application from the Bowling Club. She replied that as an ordinary member of the Bowling Club with no pecuniary interest in the matter she did not feel she had a declarable interest but that she would not participate in the discussion or decision.
73/23
PCSO Damian Wright presented his report to members listing the following recent incidents: an attempted burglary in Betley, a trailer theft in Balterley, graffiti damage to a vehicle at the Village Hall, a road traffic collision in Balterley (Broughton Arms area), anti-social behaviour Doddlespool and cows loose on the A531.  A member asked whether incidents of nails in car tyres were considered reportable.  PCSO Wright said they were and she reported two recent such cases.
74/23
One member of the public was present and indicated a wish to engage in public participation. The meeting was therefore adjourned to allow them to speak. He indicated that he wished to raise two matters.


Firstly, a neighbour had raised with him a stile which was difficult to negotiate and on which an ageing relative had fallen. The Chairman indicated that the stile had been inspected that morning by three councillors and a report had been lodged with the County Council by Cllr Owen.  However they had classified it as a C3 priority which meant it was unlikely to be quickly repaired. Cllr Berrisford had spoken to the landowner who was willing to meet the cost of repair and had asked her to arrange the work. 



The second matter related to the Council’s Minutes. He had been made aware of a blog published by a councillor and had been disturbed to read claims in the blog of misleading and inaccurate information in the Minutes of the Council. As a former parish councillor he had total faith in the Clerk reporting the meetings of the Council accurately, and was confident that parish councillors would be making sure that they were correct. He had used the Comment function on the blog to question what had been published there but he had received no response nor had his comment been published.



The Chairman invited the blog author to respond.  Cllr Drakakis-Smith stated that the blog was her own private blog expressing her views.  Comments would only be published if she chose to place them on the blog, but the material on there reflected her views.



The member of the public said he struggled with comments being placed in the public domain with the author then stepping back if challenged and not even having the courtesy to reply.  The Chairman indicated that in response to some material placed on the blog he had published a correction on the local Facebook site in order to clarify the situation.



The member of the public suggested that there was a danger of parish councillors collectively or individually being sucked into responding to false information and that this was not a good use of their limited time.  A councillor commented that if the Council voted that the Minutes were accurate then that closed the matter and that individual different views could not all be included.



The Chairman invited the Clerk to make any comment he felt appropriate. The Clerk emphasised that the approved Minutes were the legal view of the Council collectively.  Any individual councillor had the right to disagree but that did not alter the status of the Minutes.  


The member of the public wished to reiterate his total confidence in the Clerk and the majority of councillors and thanked them for their hard and diligent work on behalf of the community.

75/23
Members considered the Minutes of the meeting of 23rd February 2023.  There were no amendments moved.


RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting of 23rd February be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.


Cllr Drakakis-Smith requested that her vote against, on the grounds that the Minutes were inaccurate,  be recorded in the Minutes in accordance with the provisions of Standing Order 9.
76/23
The Clerk reported that having been made aware of a blogpost which featured information he considered misleading regarding the use of Section 106 developer contributions connected to the Blue Bell development he had, in consultation with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman, used the provisions of Standing Order 32 to submit a correction which should appear in the April parish magazine.


A member asked what correction he had felt necessary and the Clerk read to the meeting the copy which had been submitted for publication.  The Borough Councillors confirmed that the Clerk’s view of the way in which the developer contributions could be used was correct.
77/23
 The Clerk listed Action Points from the November meeting as follows:


13 – 30mph stickers for wheelie bins. Cllr Bullock advised he was still waiting for delivery or further details.

57 – The Grants Policy (and other documents) were now on the website.


59 – A submission had been made regarding the NPPF consultation. The format of the consultation document had required some adaptations to the February resolution but the intent of the meeting had been retained.


Other actions arising from the February meeting would be covered under the relevant agenda items.
78/23
Members considered arrangements for the Annual Electors’ Meeting and the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council.


RESOLVED that the Annual Electors’ Meeting be held on Thursday 18th May at 8pm and that the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council be held on Thursday 1st June.

79/23
The Chairman had nothing to report that was not otherwise covered on the agenda.  There was nothing to report from the Vice-Chairman.
80/23
The Clerk reported that he had been notified that resurfacing of Back Lane, Balterley was scheduled in the 2023-24 programme of works.  This was encouraging though he did warn of the possibility of work being deferred if higher priority work was delayed or went over budget leading to other works being delayed.
81/23
The County Councillor had submitted a report electronically which would be forwarded to members.

82/23
The Borough Councillors presented their report to members which included the following.



Council had met in February and had approved a Council Tax increase of 1.99%. A report on Walley’s Quarry issues had been presented which reported a significant reduction in complaints.



The celebration of the 850th anniversary of the Borough Charter would commence in April and there would be around five events each month.



The main celebration would be on Saturday 3rd June with a re-enactment of the 1173 Charter grant at the Brampton and extending into the town centre. On 24th June there would be a joint Armed Forces/ 850th Celebration event with a large parade of both armed forces and community groups, along with stalls and activities.



On behalf of the Borough Council they wished to formally thank the Bonfire and Show Committees in Betley for taking out a gold sponsorship of the events.



In the town centre shops were beginning to decant to the High Street to allow demolition in the York Place area to commence in the summer.  A new multi-storey car park to modern standards would be built over the next 18 months allowing the old car park to be redeveloped as housing.



Locally there was little to report. No recent issues had been raised and any outstanding issues had been resolved.
83/23
Members considered matters relating to footpath improvements. In introducing the item the Chairman indicated that he had been told that Reports 8 to 10 which were to be considered at the meeting had not been agreed by the Working Group collectively and that a member of the Group felt strongly that her views had been misrepresented. When asked to specify what the misrepresentations were Councillor Berrisford said that it was Recommendation 3 in Reports 8 and 9. The Chairman then suggested that Reports 8 and 9, which had been deferred from the February meeting, should be taken separately from Report 10 which had only been circulated to members earlier that day. He then invited Cllr Drakakis-Smith to table the Reports.

84/23
Cllr Drakakis-Smith expressed surprise at the suggestion that the Reports had not been approved by the Group. She had sent the documents to Cllrs Berrisford and Owen to invite comment and none had been received.


Cllr Berrisford stated that she could not support the recommendations in Reports 8 and 9, specifically recommendation 3 which sought to resolve “that politics not be allowed to interfere, at any level, with projects such as these”. The meaning of this proposal had not been explained nor had such wording been discussed within the Group.


Cllr Drakakis-Smith explained that the reason for Recommendation 3 was based on the pattern of behaviour observed with the County Council where suggestions were initially agreed with officers but when taken to a higher authority were put on hold or rejected owing to a change of policy or lack of funding. The Borough Councillors suggested this was unlikely to be a political decision but the result of funding allocations being changed as the year progressed.


The Chairman suggested that as there was clearly disagreement within the Working Group the matter should be referred back.



RESOLVED that Reports 8 & 9 be not accepted and be referred back to the Working Group for the outstanding issues to be resolved.

85/23
Members considered Report 10. The Clerk expressed concern that the Report and its recommendations would commit the Council to a range of decisions and actions and that he was uncomfortable with the short notice given to members. Cllr Drakakis-Smith stated that this had been the result of the Chairman having asked the Working Group to consider activities relating to the Coronation weekend.


Cllr Owen stated that he had attended the meeting of the Working Group and had seen a set of Minutes from that meeting, however it was not clear to him whether the Report submitted and the recommendations it contained were drawn from those Minutes and that it would be helpful if Cllr Drakakis-Smith could clarify.


Cllr Drakakis-Smith stated that Report 10 was to inform the Council of its most recent activities and Minutes, its recommendations were drawn from that meeting and other meetings of the Working Group.


Cllr Berrisford stated that she had been misrepresented on recommendations 2, 3 and 4 of the Report and that they had not been discussed in that format at the meeting.


At this point the Borough Councillors suggested that the Council should formally ask the M.P. to lobby on the issue of funding for the County Council and specifically in respect of particular funding areas such as rights of way. 

Cllr Drakakis-Smith indicated that she had invited Cllrs Berrisford and Owen to comment on the Report but no response had been received. Cllr Owen commented that he had been out the previous day, when the e-mail had been sent, and had work commitments.


RESOLVED that consideration of Report 10 be deferred to the next meeting and referred back to the Working Group for further consideration.

86/23
The Clerk asked for clarification of the scope of a meeting arranged by Cllr Drakakis-Smith with officers of Staffordshire County Council the following week. As she would be representing the Council it was important that all members should be aware of, and content with, what was to be discussed.  Cllr Drakakis-Smith indicated that the subject areas to be covered would be the flooded areas along Footpath 27 near Betley Mere, the potential use of volunteers for maintenance work, and the support the County Council might be able to provide for improvement work.

87/23
Members considered arrangements for the Coronation weekend.  A list of planned events had been circulated, drawn up outwith the Parish Council.  Members gave further consideration to the suggested coronation walk on the bank holiday Monday, and also the possibility of a designated permanent Coronation Walk around the parish.  It was suggested that up to three walks could be suggested for the bank holiday all finishing at The Swan.



RESOLVED that the Footpaths Working Group be asked to draw up the details for any walk or walks to take place on the Coronation Bank Holiday Monday.

88/23
Members considered the following planning application.

23/00135/FUL Side, rear and front extensions, raised and modified roof, replacement windows and re-clad exterior walls; temporary on-site accommodation, Greenways, Post Office Lane, Balterley.



RESOLVED that the Council has no objection in principle but the Local Planning Authority will need to assure itself that the substantial increase in volume is in accordance with national and local planning policy.

89/23
The Clerk advised members of the following planning decision.



22/00927  Garden gym/storage, 17 Betley Hall Gardens, Betley - PERMITTED

90/23
Members considered highways issues. A councillor reported that water was now gushing from the verge onto the highway in Checkley Lane close to the recently built telecommunication mast. It appeared that it may be the result of a burst water main and would be reported to county highways.
91/23
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets. 


The Clerk advised that he had received a final account from Severn Trent that advised that a refund of £141.22 was due to the Council and that £335.86 in VAT was reclaimable.  Cllr Karling had prepared a scheme to extend the existing water supply to provide the public water supply and facilities for watering the community orchard.



RESOLVED that further consideration be tabled at the April meeting.

92/23
RESOLVED that the press and public be excluded from consideration of the following item under the provisions of the Local Government Act 1972  Schedule 12A Part 1 Paragraph 1 (information relating to a particular employee or former employee).
93/23
The Clerk updated members on the progress in recruiting a new Clerk. A member asked if the CVs of applicants could be supplied to all members on request.

RESOLVED 
a) That the Panel (The Chairman, Vice-Chairman, together with Councillors Berrisford and Watkin) be granted delegated authority to interview a candidate or candidates as appropriate and to recommend an appointment (or otherwise) to the next meeting of the Council.





b) That the quorum for any meeting of the Panel be set at three.

c) That Panel members be permitted to nominate a substitute member if unable to attend any interview or other meeting related to their role.





d) that CVs be made available to councillors on request.


The meeting then re-opened to press and public.

94/23
The Clerk had no items of correspondence to report to members that had not otherwise been dealt with.  

95/23
The Clerk advised of further correspondence with the Bowling Club regarding their project to provide facilities for junior play.



RESOLVED that a further contribution of 50% (to a maximum of £172.50) be made toward the purchase of three further sets of equipment for junior use.

96/23
The Clerk had circulated to members a list of invoices to hand and payments due, and the Financial and Bank Statements to date.  


RESOLVED
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following : 

G Griffiths

Salary & expenses


£   860.16
1577
Newcastle Plumbing & Heating


Supply
Sandy Croft water supply

£   441.96
1578

Staffordshire Parish

  Councils Association  Subscription


£   311.41
1579

R Bettley-Smith
Coronation Flag


£     44.30
1580




b) that the Financial Statement be received;





c) that the Bank Statement, having been inspected by the Chairman be noted and the reconciliation verified and be signed by the Chairman.

97/23
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

98/23
The meeting closed at 21.34.  Date of next meeting: Thursday 27th April 2023.
